SHORELINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

DISTRICT NUMBER SEVEN

BOARD OF TRUSTEES
REGULAR MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 21, 2001

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

REGULAR MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 21, 2001

PAGE 8

M I N U T E S:

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Kevin Grossman at 8:45 AM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Kevin Grossman, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Sarah Phillips were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the Attorney General’s Office.

Board Chair Mr. Kevin Grossman announced that Trustee Shoubee Liaw has decided to resign from the Board, effective immediately.  He said she made a great contribution to the Board and will be honored at her workplace with a presentation.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees held June 15, 2001, and the minutes of the Annual Retreat of the Board of Trustees, held September 10 and 11, 2001.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, was approved unanimously.   

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Chair Grossman introduced a new agenda item, “Open Comment Period,” which the Board recommended at their retreat as one way to have a more open forum which can focus on issues and better connect with the college community.  Members of the college community are welcome to participate in open discussion during this period.  He said board meetings will also be more succinct with respect to time frames of meeting agenda items, for instance the “Correspondence” item will be included in the President’s Report.  

ACTION:  CONFIRM DEAN OF HUMANITIES:

According to Board Policy 2001, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new administrative/exempt appointments.

Motion 01:22
It was moved by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson that Dr. Norma Walrath Goldstein be confirmed as Dean of Humanities, effective July 23, 2001, at an annual salary of $70,000.

Mr. Paul Burton seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously. 



Dr. Goldstein, who was introduced by Assistant Dean of Instruction, Dr. Thomas Curtis, said she was thrilled to be appointed Dean of Humanities.  She has worked with President Moore for many years and is excited to bring her skills to Shoreline where, she said, the faculty are extraordinary. 

ACTION:  CONFIRM DIRECTOR OF THE PARENT CHILD CENTER:

Motion 01:23
It was moved by Ms. Sarah Phillips that Ms. Paulette Graham be confirmed as Director of the Parent Child Center, effective September 17 2001, at an annual salary of $49,200.

Mr. Paul Burton seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously. 


President Holly Moore said Ms. Graham is well qualified to manage the Parent Child Center and her background will enable her to build strong partnerships with the community and region.


PROGRAM:  INTERNATIONAL SERVICE LEARNING:  COSTA RICA PROJECT SUMMER 2001:

Vice President for Student Services, Dr. Jim Perez, introduced Director of International Programs, Mr. Paul Rucker, who provided a report on the recent International Service Learning project completed in Costa Rica.  Partners in this project included Shoreline Community College, Rotary International and sponsors from the corporate/business community.  The project was coordinated by the college, and it is the hope of all participants that this is just the first of a number of international projects.  The intercultural interchange helped all gain a global perspective.  

Ms. Sarah Phillips remarked that the community has been supportive of international exchange for a long time, and Mr. Kevin Grossman complimented the group for their commitment to outreach.  Those present gave the participants a round of applause. 

REPORT/ACTION:  BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING SCHEDULE FOR 2001-2002

Currently, the Board meets in accordance with Washington Administrative Code (WAC) 132G-104-010, “Time and Place of Board Meetings,” which states, “The board of trustees shall hold one regular meeting on the third Friday of each month at 8:00 a.m.”  The Board, in considering their meeting schedule for 2001-2002, is assessing the merit of moving to Wednesday, beginning at 4:00 p.m., to open up the meetings for more faculty and staff participation.  

Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Derek Edwards, advised that, if the Board adopts a new meeting day and time, the WAC must also be changed; however, the yearly meeting schedule must first be set and the Code Reviser’s Office notified in accordance with state law.  

At this time, the Board directed that the next meeting of the Board of Trustees be designated a Special Meeting, to be held on October 17, at 4:00 p.m. in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

REPORT:  FIPSE UPDATE:

Dr. Alexandra Hepburn​​​, Project Director, provided the update to “Faces of our Community:  Connecting through Story,” the FIPSE project.  The most prominent event of the summer for this project was “Summer Dialogues:  The Immigrant Experience,” held September 10-12 at the Shoreline Center.  Intended to create a shared foundation of information and understanding, invitations were sent to key faculty and staff representing areas that were identified as particularly important to the project.  Members of the Community Advisory Group were also invited.  

The Summer Dialogues were conducted before, during and after the events of September 11, which, Dr. Hepburn emphasized, developed a sense of importance and mission for the assembled group.  Forty participants attended over the course of the event, which evolved from discussing problems, needs and deficits of immigrant populations to what contributions they bring to the community. A primary task for the Faces Project team is to expand awareness on campus and in the community, which will be enabled, in part, by a video documenting the Summer Dialogues presentations.  Shoreline Community College will continue to take an active leadership role to deepen and broaden community awareness.  

Dr. Hepburn and Dr. Moore commended Professor Venus Gomez Deming, Professor Larry Clarke, Professor Kathie Hunt, Ms. Donna Miller-Parker, and Ms. Victoria Lauber for their work as members of the Faces team.  Ms. Lauber remarded that “Summer Dialogues” was a powerful, galvanizing event, while Ms. Hunt said she felt a sense of humbleness; she emphasized our need to listen to others.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson remarked that she feels the beginning of something wonderful happening at both the City of Shoreline and the College.  Dr. Hepburn responded that the hope is the infuse school curriculum with pathways which attract students because their “deficits” (language, culture) become assets.  Professor Hunt added that the curriculum must be thought of as moving in two ways.  She said the assimilation model, in which students come to school to assimilate into American culture, will need a paradigm shift to include the dreams and goals of those from other cultures.   

One outcome of “Faces of our Community: Connecting Through Story” is to create inroads to changing thinking which results in change to policies and curriculum.  Dr. Hepburn will be in communication with President Moore on a regular basis.  FIPSE is expecting Shoreline Community College to formulate a model that can be exported, which has potential far-reaching implications.  

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING

Dr. Tom Curtis will now be responsible for Strategic Planning reports.  He distributed the 2000-2001 Shoreline Community College Annual Report, which he said is available to all faculty, staff, and administrators and can also be found on the college web site. 

This year, new strategic directions will be developed.  Each year, all members of the college community are sent a list of governance committees and asked to select those on which they would like to serve.  Those lists are returned to constituent heads for referral to President Moore, with the goal of including a representative cross section of the college community on the strategic planning process.  

Ms. Sarah Phillips said that during their retreat the Trustees developed several suggestions to be included in the strategic plan, which reflect the significant changes undergone by the college over the past year.  The college focus has changed.  

REPORT:  LIBRARY RENOVATION:

Ms. Pamela Rose, director of facilities, reported that the library renovation is progressing, but the project is encountering many unexpected factors and upgrades.  She expects a completion schedule extension of at least 60 days and increased costs, which will absorb much of the project’s financial cushion.  

The roofing project, which was delayed due to a strike by the roofers, has had a huge impact on the campus.  Ms. Rose estimates this project will continue for another four weeks.  

Chair Grossman asked that, when construction will potentially cause disruption to campus activities, as much advance notice as possible be given.  President Moore has asked Ms. Rose to post updates on the college’s intranet site.  Ms. Sarah Phillips reiterated that all costs must be tracked because there is no extra funding source.

REPORT:  SELF-STUDY:

Dr. Janice Ellis presented the self-study update in response to the Board’s request for firsthand information on the accreditation process.  A current focus is to inform the college community on self-study activities.  The self-study web page is being developed by Ms. Libby Fiene in the office of the Vice President for Academic Affairs.  In addition, members of the Steering Committee and Vice President Carol Henderson met with all instructional divisions at their Opening Week meetings.  Dr. Henderson and Professor Jim Jory also led a self-study information session during Opening Week that was very well attended.  The Steering Committee is also gathering data from all college employees, every faculty member, staff member, and administrator, with a major quantifying instrument, the Noel/Levitz survey.  A second Noel/Levitz instrument will be administered to students in their classes.  

Dr. Ellis emphasized that ongoing assessment and evaluation is another focus of the Steering Committee in an effort to continually improve the process.  She said the committee is identifying problems and challenges then determining how to solve them.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION

Ms. Sarah Phillips, Board liaison to the Foundation, reported that the Foundation held a retreat in June, which provided new direction.  New members have also been named to the Board.  Foundation activities and participation were an integral part of Opening Week.  Foundation members want to be involved in college activities and they each create opportunities to bring external resources to campus.

Ms. Phillips reminded everyone that November 13 is the annual Combined Fund Drive Community Breakfast, to be held in the 900 Building.  This year, former Shoreline Community College President, Dr. Richard White, will be honored.  

The Foundation is also launching a major capital campaign and will have a formal presentation ready for the Board next month.  

OTHER REPORTS:

Professor Karen Toreson represented the faculty in lieu of Federation President Professor Karen Kreutzer who was unable to attend the Board meeting.  Professor Toreson said she was looking forward to working with the new faculty.  She thanked Trustee Shoubee Liaw and wished her success.  She acknowledged the beginning of better and more open communication between the Board and faculty.  The Federation is holding a rerun of last spring’s presidential elections, strictly following federal guidelines and with assistance from the Washington Federation of Teachers.  The ballots are to be counted today, with results posted on Monday, September 24.  

The Legislature did not fully fund increments and Cost of Living Allowances; thus, the Federation Executive Board has passed a resolution to ask the Board to fully fund both, not one at the expense of the other.  The Federation is also drafting a Memo of Understanding regarding the new category, “affiliate faculty.”  

The new mentor program is underway.  Professors Clarita Bhat, Barry Ehrlich, Diana Knauf, Sonja Solland, and Barbara VanDroof have been selected as mentors and are meeting with their mentees this week.  

Professor Toreson also offered congratulations to colleagues Elena Bianco, Susan Kolwitz, Russell Rosco, and Robert Shields, recipients of this year’s Exceptional Faculty Award.  

In closing, Professor Toreson noted that students may need our help, after the events of September 11, to feel safe on campus.  

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing classified staff, said everyone is pulling together as a result of September 11.  She, too, wished Ms. Shoubee Liaw the best of luck.  She reported that classified staff attended many Opening Week activities including the Classified Luncheon and Resource Fair, which was attended by well over 100 staff members.  She invited the Board to attend the fifth annual “Wear It Again” fashion show, coordinated by Ms. Bonnie Madison, beginning at noon today.

New Student Body Association President, Mr. Tim Turner, reported he had encountered open doors from everyone on campus as he assumed his position over the summer.  He introduced SVELT (Students Visioning, Empowering and Leading Team) which includes student government, CAPS and, in the future, various club leaders.  He noted the new smoking policy, new study areas, library resources and community information available on campus.  He also called attention to the anti-discrimination policy on campus and advocated taking a proactive stance to help anyone having problems, including directing them to the student advocate, faculty or student government members.  

Mr. Turner said the students will be taking the Noel/Levitz survey every year.  They will be assisted by Professors Bob Thompson and Diana Knauf and by Vice President Jim Perez and Mr. Jim James, Director Institutional Effectiveness. 

This year, Shoreline will host the Phi Theta Kappa regional conference.  Student Body Association Vice President, Ms. Tina Cich, is Regional President of Phi Theta Kappa.  

In concluding his remarks, Mr. Turner invited the Board to all student events, including the Artist and Lecture Series, athletics, and to see student government in action.  Each member of the Board will receive the new improved Student Guide and two college activity Gold Cards.

President Moore began her report by asking Dr. Tom Curtis to provide an enrollment update.  This past week, over 500 students were registered, and, as of Thursday, September 20, headcount totaled 7401, or 87 more students than last year.  On the other hand, these students are not taking a commensurate number of classes as last year and the college expects to be at 87 per cent of target for fall.  International student registration took a jump on September 20 and now stands at 384 FTE.  Dr. Curtis added that as the reserves are called up for military service, it, too, may affect enrollment.

The college is preparing for the anticipated Boeing Company layoffs, though worker retraining funding has been completely used up and students must be turned away.  Dr. Moore explained that if worker retraining funding increases, it also increases the college’s overall target.  Right now, it is vital to maintain the overall FTE target, but she said that next week a special grant will be drafted asking the state for emergency funding.  Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson mention that several newly recognized tribes have tuition funding available.  

Dr. Moore called attention to the upcoming Ethics Workshop, distributing a handout to the Board.  Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Derek Edwards, will facilitate this activity.

Dean of Health Occupations and Physical Education, Dr. Jean Hernandez, has accepted a position at Cascadia Community College.  Her position at Shoreline and that of Dean of Business Administration, held by Dr. Sylvia Orr, have been realigned during the interim period while hiring is in process.  During this period, Dr. Orr, Mr. Donald Schultz and Mr. Jim Jory will together assume administrative duties in Business Administration.  Dr. Orr, with assistance from Dr. Janice Ellis and Ms. Donna Wilde, will provide administrative oversight in the Health Occupations and Physical Education Division.  

Shoreline Community College has been invited by the Governor’s Office to provide a panel for educational conference in Mexico in November.  To be held in the state of Jalisco, the conference will focus on how community colleges pair education and workforce training to create solid economic development.  In addition to Shoreline, the Governor’s Chief of Staff, Mr. Paul Isaki, Executive Director of the SBCTC, Earl Hale, and representatives from Bellevue, Everett, South Seattle, Renton, Pierce and Walla Walla Community Colleges have been invited to attend.  (Ed note:  The conference was subsequently postponed.)

The “Safe Zone” signs are up; the goal to help students and staff feel safe on campus.  

During Opening Week, President Moore met with nearly all the instructional divisions, which became an opportunity to discuss the proposed Board meeting changes and the enrollment situation.  Everyone is working together to increase enrollment.  This year there are 23 new faculty, approximately 60 Academic Review Committees, and 12 or 13 governance committees that will be operational in compliance with the self-study.

Dr. Moore also recognized Professors Elena Bianco, Susan Kolwitz, Russell Rosco and Robert Shields, recipients of the Exceptional Faculty Award, noting they receive an overall award of $1500 to be split between them.  

Board Chair Kevin Grossman began his report by acknowledging the events of the September 11 tragedy.  He said he was overwhelmed by people being supportive of one another and had observed extraordinary acts of kindness and compassion.

Chair Grossman announced that the Board would hold an Executive Session.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

The Board re-convened in Executive Session for the purpose of discussing litigation for a period of 15 minutes.

NEXT MEETING:

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Wednesday, October 17, 2001, beginning at 4:00 PM.

ADJOURNMENT:

The meeting was adjourned at 11:33 AM.







Signed _______________________ 








Kevin Grossman, Chair

Attest: ________________________, 2001

__________________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

